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1.0 Summary, Conclusions and Recommendations.

The first of a series of localized and very concentrated 
VLF-EM surveys was completed by R. H. Soltermann of 
Peterborough, Ontario, on the south east quarter 
section of claim 903834, identified as sector 2. This 
claim is approximately in the center of the group of 13 
claims, held by the writer.

This survey consists of 7 north-south traverse lines 
spaced at 130 feet intervals, with readings taken at 25 
feet stations. In addition, 6 trenches were also 
surveyed individually, with stations every 5 feet on a 
center line. A total of 257 sets of readings were 
taken, and some 9,300 feet of grid and reference lines 
were cut. Some 80 rock samples were collected at or 
near stations wherever exposed rock was available. 
Best gold value obtained of 18 samples assayed is 
7,000 ppb.

Conclusion

While no significant conductors were earlier believed to 
exist in this area - the main purpose of the survey was 
to determine a correlation between known mineralization 
and minor EM fluctuations in order to plot directional 
trends. Although it is not clear at this time, whether 
the anomalies indicated are the result of topographical 
or geological structures, it is significant that rock 
samples obtained on the grid lines at corresponding 
stations contained gold values, or good to intense 
mineralization, whereas away from these locales only 
minor sulphides were observed in the samples taken. It 
is believed that the survey outlines quite closely the 
attitude of mineral bearing rusty layers and shearing, 
and several EM crossovers in the massive outcrop in the 
south - east area indicate the location of conductive 
pods or concentrations, probably sulphides. The nature 
has not been established since the samples obtained do 
not yield the normal density of sulphides usually 
obtained in conjunction with other crossovers on this 
property.

Recommendation

A program of exploratory stripping should be done along 
the anomalous lines obtained from the survey in 
accessible areas, particularly between and to the east 
of the trenches; in the vicinity of line 6 (125 feet to 
300 feet south); line 8 (300 feet to 450 feet south); 
and line 10 (375 feet to 600 feet south at the EM 
crossovers). Rock should be opened by plugger and 
blasting to obtain fresh samples, as the trenches 
referred to in this report are mostly in overburden 
cleared to rock surface. This should be followed with a 
series of short test D.D holes were warranted.

^^^P/^friJwt^M^^
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2.0 Introduction

The Soltermann property consists of 12 unpatented mining 
claims - KRL1070021 - 1070025 inclusive, 1070027 - 
1070031 inclusive and 903833 - 903834, and, one leased 
claim 368771. Figure l

Earlier surveys in these claims have outlined numerous 
VLF - EH conductors, particularly in the more northern 
areas, within the felsic volcanics and iron formations. 
However, despite the presence of very strong conductors 
and mineralization being present, very little 
significant gold values have been obtained in these 
areas. Best values have always formerly been obtained 
in areas showing no identifiable VLF - EM conductors, 
when surveys were made in the normal line spacing and 
station intervals.

Henceforth select claims are being mapped in four 
sections each, and independent surveys are proposed for 
each section, or sector, having traverse lines and 
picket stations in a much closer pattern than normal.

3.0 Location, Access, Topography

The property is located approximately 16 miles west of 
the town of Red Lake, on a peninsula between Red Lake 
and Wolf Bay in Todd Township in Northwestern Ontario 
NTS block 52 M 1. The camp is located on the Wolf Bay 
shore, and may be reached by boat or float plane. 
Access to Red Lake is via Highway 105, going north off 
Highway 17 at Vermilion Bay. Figure 2

The land is quite rugged, characterized by relatively 
abrupt changes in relief of up to 100 feet. Cliffs are 
common along the shoreline as well as within the 
peninsula, and there is a small lake in the eastern 
section of the claims. Outcrop comprises some 40 to 
50% of the property. Figure 3

Jack Pine and Poplar predominate in areas of outcrop. 
The intervening lowland areas are mainly spruce, balsam 
and tag alders with many small swamps and bogs. 
Overburden varies from 2 to 15 feet thick and is 
considerably deeper in swamps.

4.1 Regional Geology

The Red Lake greenstone belt is located in the west half 
of the Uchi Subprovince in the Superior Province of the 
Canadian Shield. The simplified geology of the belt is 
shown in Figure 4. All rocks are of Archean age and 
have been metamorphosed. The prefix meta is not used in 
this report but should be assumed.



The belt is dominated by volcanic rocks, with 
subordinate clastic sediments. It is bounded on all 
sides by large granitic batholiths. The volcanic rocks 
have been subdivided into major groups; an older 
tholeiitic-komatiitic sequence and a younger calc-alka- 
line sequence (Andrews, et. al., 1986). The Soltermann 
property lies within the tholeiitic-komatiitic sequence.

The older sequence is primarily tholeiitic basalts and 
basaltic komatiites. Minor interbeds of felsic 
volcanics, mainly pyroclastics, are present as thin 
units interspersed throughout the mafic-ultramafic 
sequence. Thin interflow units of greywacke, argillite, 
chert, ironstone, and ferruginous marbel comprise the 
sediments. Graded wacke-mudstones and polymicitic 
conglomerates are commonly present at the top of the 
tholeiitic-komatiitic sequence (Andrews, et. al., 1986).

The younger calc-alkaline sequence is primarily 
rhyolitic to dacitic pyroclastic lithologies and 
basaltic to andesitic flows. A variety of igneous rocks 
intrudes the supracrusetals, ranging from serpentinized 
periodotites to minor felsic dikes. The Dome stock is 
the largest of the internal intrusions. It is a biotite 
and hornblende granodiorite and trondjhemite. The 
bounding batholiths of the belt are composite 
intermediate to felsic bodies (Andrews, et. al., 1986).

4.2 Property Geology

The southern portion of the property is underlain by 
mafic volcanics, primarily massive and pillowed flows. 
North of the volcanics is a broad band of metasediment s, 
primarily a magnetite ironstone conglomerate with 
subordinate magnetite ironstone and silstone/argillite. 
A band of felsic volcanics resembling a dike, is 
present within the sediments and contacts the mafic 
volcanics. This quartz crystal tuff is composed of 15 
to 203; glassy clear to bluish quartz eyes, and has 
been previously mapped, alternately, as a sandstone, 
and as a quartz porphyry. A coarse grained gabbro 
intrudes the mafic volcanics in the southwest portion of 
the property. The surrounding granitic basement of the 
Killala - Baird Batholith is present intruding the mafic 
volcanics along the south shore of the peninsula. The 
property is underlain by a portion of the north-east 
trending Wolf Bay Deformation Zone as recently 
identified and mapped in 1987 by M. Lavigne; and is 
associated with moderate to intensely altered rock. 
Figure 5

Very strong pyrite and pyrrhotite mineralization occurs 
in the sedimentary based iron formation. The felsic 
volcanics zone contains much less pyrrhotite, but more 
pyrite, schist, mica, garnet, and some galena, chalco, 
and arsenopyrite.



Numerous small quartz stringers are present. The mafic 
volcanics, particularly within, or adjacent to the Wolf 
Bay Deformation Zone provide the most significant 
mineralization. Sulphides are predominantly 
arsenopyrite with lesser pyrite, chalco, sphalerite. 
Gold values of up to .25 .46 .58 .81 and 1.75 oz/ton 
have been obtained within the altered mafic volcanics 
and gabbro, with quartz and carbonate pods and stringers 
being abundant.

4.3 Geology of Claim 903834 Sector 2

All rocks in this area are massive and of pillowed flows 
showing varying degrees of alteration. The relatively 
fresh outcrops range from light to dark green on fresh 
and weathered surfaces; are moderately soft and range 
from massive to strongly foliated. The foliated 
outcrops show a moderate to strong penetrative fabric. 
They are generally fine-grained, but wide variations 
exist. The more altered rock is characterized by 
patches of green and brown alteration, frequently 
resulting in a banded appearance. The highly altered 
rock is also harder than its unaltered equivalent. The 
green tint and increased hardness are due to quartz 
epidate alteration, and the brown tint to very fine 
grained biotite. Hornblende and tourmaline are often 
prevalent in the coarser material.

Mineralization in this area is chiefly arsenopyrite with 
lesser chalco, sphalerite, galena and minor pyrite.

5.0 Previous Work and Development

Government mapping of the Red Lake area began with E. L. 
Bruce in 1924. H. C. Horwood mapped the area in 1940 
followed by R. Riley in 1971. Mapping by M. Lavigne in 
1987 identified the Wolf Bay Deformation Zone (WBDZ).

Overburden trenching, along with some trenching by hand 
steel, was conducted by Perma Gold Mines Ltd. 1945-50. 
Geophysical, geological and geochemical surveys were 
made by Smith K Soltermann in 1969, some 12 short DD 
holes were drilled, and a considerable amount of 
trenching and sampling has been done by Soltermannn to 
date, mostly in the northern portion and in the felsic 
volcanics. The property was also surveyed by BHP Utah 
Mines Ltd. in 1989, and two test holes were drilled 
(Diamond Drill) for a total footage of 1778'.

6.0 VLF-EM Survey, 1991

This electromagnetic survey was carried out using a 
Crone Radem instrument. The Radem receiver measures the 
very low frequency magnetic field component from 
transmitter stations normally used for navigation and 
submarine communications.



The signal from Cutler Maine Station operating at 24.0 
KH was used in this survey.

The Radem measures three components of the VLF- 
magnetic field: the Dip Angle in degrees from the 
horizontals of the direction of the recultant VLF field; 
the horizontal component of the field
strength; and the quadrature out-of phase measurement. 
Accuracy of the dipinclinometer is rated at * 1/2

Above measurement were recorded simultaneously, the 
instrument was recalibrated to a reading of 200 at base 
camp, at the end of each line traversed the reading were 
re-checked at the number l station to monitor sequeal 
drift.

7 . O Interpretation

It is difficult to apply meaningful interpretation to 
readings generally considered so flat - and for that 
reason, rock samples were collected at each station 
having even a slight deflection or anomalous reading, 
where exposed rock was present. Subsequently, the 
survey has provided some valuable information for the 
area.

While the anomalous readings generally follow the 
topographical and geological contours, it should be 
emphasized that this area, which is composed of highly 
altered and pillowed volcanic rock, is within the Wolf 
Bay Deformation zone and is strongly sheared. 
Furthermore, a very strong iron formation some short 
distance to the north and adjacent to this area is a 
disturbing influence.

While both the normal dips and their filtered 
equivalents are shown, the filtered data is not 
considered to be very meaningful in this case. It is 
probably more indicative of overburden containg clays, 
than of mineralized pods, except for the isolated 
crossovers appearing on a high outcrop in the south 
eastern corner of the sector.
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